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September 28, 2018


The Honorable Joe McDermott
Chair, King County Council
Room 1200
C O U R T H O U S E

Dear Councilmember McDermott:

The enclosed ordinance, if approved, will ratify the Ferry Coalition (Passenger only Vessels, Marine Division, Department of Transportation) collective bargaining agreement for the period of January 1, 2018, through December 31, 2020, which will enable King County to continue to provide passenger ferry service between Downtown Seattle and West Seattle, and between Downtown Seattle and Vashon Island.  This agreement covers approximately 53 employees, including on-call back-up employees, in the Marine Division of the Department of Transportation.  Collectively, these employees are responsible for the safe operation and maintenance of the passenger ferry service provided by King County.

This agreement contains provisions for Marine Captains to operate the vessels and supervise all loading, unloading and transit of passengers.  The Marine Deckhands are responsible for collecting tickets, loading, and unloading of passengers, and routine maintenance of the vessels to ensure passenger safety.  The Marine Engineers provide the overall mechanical readiness, safety and performance of the vessel.  The Marine Engineers are assisted by the Marine Oilers who perform the maintenance work required to operate the vessels.  The Marine Information Agents are dockside employees who provide customer service and assistance.

With this agreement, the three unions that comprise the Ferry Coalition are joining the King County Coalition of Unions and signing onto the Master Labor Agreement (MLA).  This standardization of collective bargaining language creates efficiencies in the administration and future negotiations of this agreement on par with the other unions that are party to the MLA.

[bookmark: _GoBack]This agreement also contains efficiencies specific to passenger ferry operations.  This agreement contains significant improvements in efficiency, accountability and productivity for the County in the dispatch of open deckhand shifts to back-fill for employees on leave.  This simplified process increase options for coverage and maximizes this work being performed by an employee at the straight-rate of pay, potentially reducing overtime costs.  This agreement also memorializes the long-standing practice of allowing qualified deckhands to “bump up” to the captain position when needed to maintain the sailing schedule that passengers depend on.

These changes will allow King County passenger ferry service to continue to be a safe and reliable mobility option that furthers the King County’s Strategic Plan.

The general-wage-increase for 2018 is 2.75 percent.

The settlement reached is a product of good faith collective bargaining between King County and the Union.  The agreement compares favorably with other settlements and is within our capacity to finance.  This agreement has been reviewed by the Office of the Prosecuting Attorney, Civil Division.

Thank you for your consideration of this ordinance.  This important legislation will allow King County residents to continue to utilize and rely upon quality, dependable, and safe passenger ferry service.

If you have questions, please contact Megan Pedersen, Director, Office of Labor Relations, at 206-263-2898.

Sincerely,



Dow Constantine
King County Executive

Enclosure

cc:	King County Councilmembers
		ATTN:  Carolyn Busch, Chief of Staff
			  Melani Pedroza, Clerk of the Council
	Dwight Dively, Director, Office of Performance, Strategy and Budget
	Megan Pedersen, Director, Office of Labor Relations


	
bcc:
	
	Dan Twohig, Regional Representative, International Organization of Masters, Mates & Pilots

	
	
	Jeff Duncan, Branch Agent, Marine Engineers' Beneficial Association

	
	
	Peter Hart, Regional Director, Puget Sound Region, Inlandboatmen's Union of the Pacific




446L0118
